INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 29 JULY 2004 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Mallinson (Chairman), Councillors Allison, Mrs Bradley (as substitute for Councillor Stockdale), Mrs Crookdake, Dodd, Miss Martlew and Mrs Rutherford. 

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillors Bloxham (Portfolio Holder for Environment, Infrastructure and Transport); Earp; Morton; Patrick (as Ward Councillor for Agenda item A.8 – Future Options for Fusehill Street Community Gardens) and Mrs Prest attended parts of the meeting.

IOS.83/04
CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS
The Chairman welcomed those present to the meeting.  She particularly wished to pay tribute to Councillor Mrs Rutherford (former Chairman of the Committee) for the work which she had undertaken and under whose leadership scrutiny had moved forward.

Other Members of the Committee endorsed those comments.

The Chairman then welcomed Councillor Allison to his first meeting of the Committee.


IOS.84/04
APPOINTMENT OF VICE-CHAIRMAN

It was moved and seconded that Councillor Dodd be appointed Vice‑Chairman of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee for the municipal year 2004/05.

It was moved and seconded that Councillor Mrs Rutherford be appointed Vice‑Chairman of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee for the municipal year 2004/05.

Following voting thereon it was – 

AGREED – That Councillor Dodd be appointed Vice‑Chairman of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee for the municipal year 2004/05.

IOS.85/04
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillor Stockdale and Councillors Firth and Quilter (as regards Agenda item A.8 – Future Options for Fusehill Street Community Gardens).

IOS.86/04
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Mrs Crookdake declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.4 – Evening and Night Time Economy Task Group.  Councillor Mrs Crookdake stated that a family business was a Take Away.

Councillors Dodd and Mrs Mallinson (Chairman) declared personal interests in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.6 – Supporting Communities Best Value Review – Improvement Plan Update (with particular reference to partnerships). The interest related to the fact that the Councillors served on the Board of Carlisle Housing Association.  Councillor Mrs Mallinson was also a Member of Cumbria County Council.

Councillors Mrs Bradley and Miss Martlew declared personal interests in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.8 – Future Options for Fusehill Street Community Gardens.  The Councillors stated that they were registered at the London Road Surgery.

Councillor Mrs Mallinson further declared a prejudicial interest in Agenda item A.8 – Future Options for Fusehill Street Community Gardens.   Councillor Mrs Mallinson stated that the interest was commercial and in confidence and she would leave the Chair and vacate the room during consideration of the matter.

Referring to Agenda item A.8 – Future Options for Fusehill Street Community Gardens, the Chairman stressed that the Committee was being asked to scrutinise the report and provide feedback and advice to the Executive about whether to retain all of the site for open space or dispose of part of it for development as a medical practice.  

The Chairman brought to the attention of the Committee that those Members of the Committee who also served on the Development Control Committee had sought legal advice on and given full consideration to their position on the matter.  The Chairman also stated that should discussions today move towards scrutiny of the Development Control Committee decision itself then those Members would declare personal and prejudicial interests and immediately withdraw from the meeting room.

IOS.87/04
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meetings held on 15 April and 12 May 2004 were agreed as a correct record of the meeting and signed by the Chairman.

The Minutes of the meetings held on 27 May and 28 and 29 June 2004 were noted.

IOS.88/04
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been the subject of call-in.

IOS.89/04
MONITORING OF THE FORWARD PLAN

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented Report LDS.37/04 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 August 2004 – 30 November 2004) issues which fell within the ambit of this Committee.  

In response to a Member’s question regarding grass cutting, Dr Taylor suggested that the Member may wish to speak directly to the Head of Commercial and Technical Services.  The Member confirmed that course of action to be acceptable to him.

RESOLVED –  That the Forward Plan (1 August 2004 to 30 November 2004) issues which fell within the ambit of this Committee be noted.

IOS.90/04
WORK PROGRAMME 2004/05

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented in some detail, for the benefit of new Members of the Committee, the initial Overview and Scrutiny Work Programme for 2004/05, which took into account matters scheduled to be dealt with by this Committee.

Dr Taylor explained the current status of the various items of business.

Ms Mooney (Executive Director) then explained changes to Business Plan monitoring arrangements.  In future quarterly monitoring reports would be submitted, drawing together information from all Business Units and including outcomes of performance indicators and financial updates.  Those would be discussed quarterly at CMT and then submitted to all Overview and Scrutiny Committees.  Business Unit Heads would still report on their own areas of work to their relevant Overview and Scrutiny Committee and update the Committee if appropriate.

The Chairman stated that she would prefer to await receipt of the report prior to passing judgement on it.  She added that there appeared to be no mention of the Corporate Strategy and themes.  In response, Ms Mooney advised that that would be part of the Business Plan.

Referring to the Subject Review of Transport: Modal Balance in Carlisle in relation to which the Committee had previously expressed a wish to undertake a site visit to York, Dr Taylor advised that Wednesday 22 September 2004 would be suitable to York.  He asked whether Members found that date convenient and, if so, whether they wished to undertake a walking or cycling tour of the city.

Members confirmed that date to be acceptable, expressing a preference to walk.    The Chairman added that it was important for substitute Members of the Committee to also be included and that was agreed.

Referring to the Subject Review of Abandoned Vehicles which had been postponed pending the start in post of an Abandoned Vehicles Co‑ordinator, Dr Taylor asked Members to consider how they wished to progress the matter.  He could provide external input in the form of a report should Members so wish.

Members stated that it was important to have a policy statement on the current position, a statement detailing budgetary implications, legal input, the effect on the businesses of scrap dealers, an update from the Police and a report by Dr Taylor as suggested above.  Members also made reference to articles they had seen in various publications on the subject.

RESOLVED – (1) That the work programme be noted.

(2) That the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer be requested to progress arrangements for a visit to York as outlined above.

(3) That the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer investigate the provision of the documentation requested by Members to progress the Committee’s work on the Subject Review of Abandoned Vehicles.

IOS.91/04
EVENING AND NIGHT TIME ECONOMY TASK GROUP

Councillor Mrs Crookdake, having declared a personal interest, took no part in the discussion on this item of business.

(a) Minutes
The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented the Minutes of the meeting of the Evening and Night Time Economy Task Group held on 25 May 2004, explaining the background to the matter for the benefit of new Members of the Committee.

It was envisaged that the Task Group would have a further two evidence sessions, the provisional dates for which were 13 and 20 October 2004.

The Chairman commented that things had moved on somewhat with Supporting Communities, joint meetings on health issues, etc all of which could also be taken on board.

Ms Mooney added that it would also be opportune to look at the new Licensing Policy.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes, attached at Appendix A, be noted.

(b) Appointments
The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer advised that it was necessary for the Committee to nominate Members to serve on the Evening and Night Time Economy Task Group.

RESOLVED – That Councillors Mrs Crookdake, Im Thurn, Mrs Mallinson and  Mrs Rutherford (with Councillors Allison and Miss Martlew as subsitute Members) be nominated to serve on the Evening and Night Time Economy Task Group.

IOS.92/04
SUPPORTING COMMUNITIES BEST VALUE REVIEW
Councillor Mrs Mallinson (Chairman) declared a personal interest.

Councillor Dodd, having declared a personal interest, took no part in the discussion on this item of business.

There was submitted report CE.25/04 updating Members on the Supporting Communities Best Value Review Improvement Plan.

Ms Mooney, Executive Director, reminded Members of the background to the matter, drawing attention to the updated Improvement Plan, a copy of which was appended to her report, together with a progress report of the External Consultant.  She added that the development of a Partnership Policy was one of the key issues identified in the Improvement Plan and that Policy was the subject of a separate report to be considered later on the Agenda.

The Best Value Review Team, of which Ms Mooney was the Chairman, would continue to meet.

Ms Karen Baildon, Consultant on the Best Value Review, was in attendance at the meeting and gave a brief presentation of her work to date.

A Member noted with disappointment that a number of the key partners had failed to respond to the Supporting Communities Stakeholder Survey. Ms Baildon advised that Carlisle Housing Association, GONW, Cumbria County Council and one other had responded after the deadline date and so could be deleted from the list on page 5 of the report.   The final report would provide greater detail, including full details of those who had responded to the survey.

The Chairman then thanked Ms Baildon for her presentation and asked that the Committee be provided with copies of the same.

RESOLVED – That the progress of the key issues identified in the Improvement Plan be noted and the Committee looks forward receiving the next report on the Supporting Communities Best Value Review in due course.

IOS.93/04 
CARLISLE CITY COUNCIL:  PARTNERSHIP POLICY

Ms Mooney, Executive Director, presented report CE.26/04 attaching an outline framework for the development of a Partnership Policy that would provide a rationale for the Council’s involvement in current and future partnership working.

The recent Supporting Communities Best Value Review Improvement Plan had identified the need for an explicit policy covering the Council’s partnership role and an external consultant had been appointed to support the Council in the development of that policy.  The framework represented the first stage in the development of the policy which, when finalised, would include models of good practice and the findings of the survey of the Council’s partners which was currently being undertaken.

The role of the City Council in partnership work had been a recurring discussion for some time, particularly in relation to the Council’s role as Accountable Body.  Clear criteria needed to be established which set out the circumstances within which the Council became an Accountable Body and the risks and benefits involved.

Members were invited to give their views on the framework which, in turn, would inform and influence the final Policy document.

In considering the matter, Members raised the following:

1. Details of the manner by which performance would be monitored must be provided to ensure that partnerships achieved what they set out to do. 


2. At present the majority of Members were in the dark as regards partnership working.   Members serving on such bodies should be required to submit reports providing updates on what was happening for the benefit of their colleagues on the City Council, perhaps via a mechanism in the Council’s Constitution.  The Policy should be transparent to and inclusive of all Members.

3. Clear criteria and guidance for Officers were required to ensure that the objectives of any such groups supported the Council’s overall corporate priorities and partnership working provided value for money.  Such working was a priority for the Government and the North West and it was vital that the City Council got it right.  A Summary Assessment sheet prepared by another authority was available as an example.

4. Clearly defined exit strategies and risk assessments must be in place.

5. Referring to SA2 (Develop Carlisle’s Regional Status) and SA3 (Improve the perception of Carlisle as a place to live) on page 10 of the report, a Member stressed the need to encourage younger people to the City and asked what evidence was available to show that was happening.

In response, Ms Mooney indicated that she would be happy to discuss that aspect with the Member, who welcomed that course of action.

6. Referring to page 6 – How do we know when to get involved?, a Member requested that a decision framework diagram be included.

7. It would be useful if a list detailing all the City Council’s partners (also split into themes) was provided.

RESOLVED –  That the content of the Policy Framework be noted, subject to the issues raised at points 1. – 7. above.

IOS.94/04
INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PERFORMANCE INDICATOR REPORTS
(a) Annual Returns and Performance Summary 2003/04

(b) 1st Quarter Draft Performance Indicator Report 2004/05 (1 April to 30 June 2004)

The Policy and Performance Officer presented report SP.30/04 appraising Members of the Performance Indicator results for 2003/04 and the first three months of 2004/05 (1 April to 31 December 2003).  

Dr Coleman then drew Members’ attention to amendments to the indicators since preparation of her report.  She welcomed the Committee’s feedback and questions.

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following points:

1. The Committee would still wish to receive information on the performance indicators concerning electricity, public utilities and property.  70% of electricity used in the home was on items left on standby (e.g. computers, televisions, etc).  There was a need to look at that issue as a local authority.

2. The Council had replaced much of the double glazing on the Civic Centre and the impact of that should be monitored.

3. There may be a need to increase targets for next year to ensure continuous improvement.

RESOLVED – That the content of the reports be noted.

The meeting adjourned at 11.06 am and reconvened at 11.15 am.

IOS.95/04
FUTURE OPTIONS FOR FUSEHILL STREET COMMUNITY GARDENS

Councillor Mrs Mallinson (Chairman), having declared a prejudicial interest in the matter, vacated the Chair and retired from the meeting room during consideration thereof.

Councillor Mrs Bradley, having declared a personal interest, took no part in the discussion or voting thereon.

Councillor Miss Martlew had also declared a personal interest.

Councillor Dodd (Vice-Chairman) in the Chair.

The Vice-Chairman commented that, bearing in mind the contentious nature of the matter, it was important to ensure that consideration thereof was undertaken in a fair and transparent manner.  He outlined the procedure to be adopted by the Committee, advising that those parties who had been invited to attend the meeting would receive a copy of the Minutes in due course.

Referring to Standing Order 23.1 (Recording of Meetings), the Vice‑Chairman indicated that he would not permit any such recording of today’s proceedings.

There was submitted report of the Head of Property Services (PS.14/04) concerning the future options for Fusehill Street Community Gardens.

Before commencing with his presentation, Mr Atkinson sought confirmation that all interested parties had received a copy of his report and the relative appendices.  The various parties confirmed that to be the case.

Mr Atkinson the presented his report, which included greater detail than that presented to the Council’s Executive.

Objections and public petitions had been received by the Council which had taken various forms.  Individuals had written in; there had been public petitions both in favour and against the scheme; also, there had been formal objections to both the planning application and as a consequence of a statutory process in relation to the disposal of land.

Mr Atkinson advised that Planning permission for the scheme had been approved and stressed that, as landowner, the Council was free to decide whether to sell the land for development or to retain it as open space.

Details of the background to the matter were provided.  The scheme proposed was in two parts:

(1) development of a Medical Practice.  The developer intended to build the scheme and lease it to the Medical Practice, following appropriate National Health Service procurement guidelines.

(2) the upgrading of the adjoining playground facilities, partly funded by the development, which would be retained by the City Council as a children’s facility, with the remaining funding coming from the sale of land which had just been completed at Rydal Street.

Having taken Counsel’s advice on the matter, the City Council was able to sell the land providing it followed the relevant procedures set out in the Local Government Act 1972 in respect to its disposal.  The Council then required to consider such objections as part of its decision making process.

The Council had followed the procedures, and Members’ attention was drawn to discussions of the Executive on 17 May and 19 July 2004, excerpts of which had been circulated prior to the meeting.

Details of the planning position, the public open space position, land disposal procedure and consultation undertaken were provided.  Mr Atkinson made particular reference to the fact that the Council had just agreed its new priorities on 1 June 2004 which included:

· Manage our environment responsibly:

Target improvements in residential areas and green spaces for community use.

The options open to the Council were:

Option 1

Retain the whole site for public open space and try and involve the community in running it again.

Option 2

Dispose of part of the site as a new Medical Practice and retain part of it for a children’s play facility.

In conclusion, Mr Atkinson asked that the Committee scrutinise the report, provide feedback and advice to the Executive on the above options, and consider whether further consultation was required.

Mr Chris Berry, Miss Marian Smith, Ms Linda McNeil (objectors to the disposal of the land); and  Dr Horne and Mrs Carrick (in favour of such disposal) had been invited to attend the meeting.

The Vice-Chairman then invited representatives of the various parties to address the Committee.

Mr Berry

I live in the area and have two young daughters.   Houses only have courtyards and there is nowhere else for the children to play. I have been a Governor at the local Brook Street School for five years.

One child has already been killed on the road.  When we were compiling the Petition everyone asked what about the children?  What are they supposed to do?

I have an internal e-mail from the Council’s Development Control Manager to the Head of Property Services concerning preliminary drawings for the proposed Surgery and the issue of whether a Planning Brief for the site had been prepared as required by the Code of Conduct.

The Vice‑Chairman intervened stressing that, although he had no wish to restrict Mr Berry’s representations to the Committee, a number of Members of the Committee also served on the Council’s Development Control Committee and could not therefore scrutinise the actual Development Control decision itself.

Mr Berry then continued – The freehold title to the site is held by the Council under a conveyance dated 1891 so they had forethought for the people of the area.  Now the number of cars has multiplied by 200 and they are saying that the site is available to be built on, it just is not credible.

The use of cars and parking in our area is at a dangerous level.  There is nowhere to play and it is not just the kids who need open space.  There are differing developments in the area making it very dangerous and against all policies (Government, Police, Medical, etc).   Also, the Press have recently reported the dangers of obesity in children, contributed to by lack of exercise.

We are not against Doctors having a new Surgery, but there are other places it could go.  The Petition comprises 15% of the people living in our area.  If the Council does not achieve the best price for the land then that is a matter for the District Auditor to consider.  Our children will be on street corners, there is nowhere else for them to go.

Dr Horne

I am afraid I am no more au fait with procedure than anyone else, so if I stray into the area of Development Control then please let me know.

Our current practice is 40% of the size needed which is causing great difficulties, of which the Health Authority is well aware, and has written to the Executive about it.

We have been looking at different site for the past 8 years and have considered in excess of 25, none of which were suitable for development for various reasons.  This site is currently locked up, is too dangerous for people to be allowed into on the grounds that people have been injecting illegal drugs, etc.  Only a portion of the site is in use now, and that will remain in use and be refurbished.  In addition, CCTV will be provided to assist local Police with their crime and disorder initiatives.

There is a lot of vehicular traffic in the area, but we will provide parking.

We do not feel that this development will harm the local area or reduce the space available for children to play in.  The surrounding area will be landscaped and retained for people to sit in, along with the sensory garden so that people can enjoy the area.  I would emphasise that the area available now will be retained and enhanced.

This is a fair and essential development from out point of view and if it cannot proceed the Surgery will have to move a long way away and will not be suitable for the elderly.  Not all local residents are against it.

Thank you.

A Ward Councillor

This is a really contentious issue in the St Aidans Ward.  A large number of people are in favour of development, however, a huge number are against it.

The lack of consultation is the main problem as locals perceive it.  They believe they have not been consulted and will be angry whatever decision is taken.  Lots of people in the vicinity are saying I was not consulted. Consultation has been very minimal and should be undertaken more widely before a decision is taken.

No-one has consulted the children on what is provided for them.  It was a magical place at one time and no-one under 18 years of age wants it lost.

Traffic and parking are really difficult now.  The residents’ parking scheme is to be extended but, if the new Surgery goes ahead, parking will be stretched to the limits.  People will have difficulty in parking outside their own homes.

The need for a Surgery is not in doubt, but should it be on that site?

There are problems associated with anti-social behaviour and vandalism, but those problems will still exist even if the site is taken away.  The issues require to be resolved and that is not a legitimate reason to say that the land is under used.

I spoke recently with a blind lady who said that the sensory garden would be a devastating loss to her.

Consultation is the key.  No-one has a garden, there is not even a playing field at the local School.

There are several Doctors Surgeries in the area, some of which have spaces on their lists, so the elderly and infirm could relocate to those practices.

It is a split decision.

A Member indicated that, whilst she accepted that the Council had followed the relevant procedures and undertaken statutory consultation, it was her belief that such consultation was not sufficiently inclusive.  The issue of consultation, particularly as regards community matters, should be investigated on an authority wide basis with a view to improving that currently undertaken and ensuring local people were made aware of issues affecting their localities, perhaps via individual notifications.

The Member then moved that the Executive be requested to:

1. undertake further consultation – to include a public meeting in order that all interested parties may have their say and ask questions of the Executive and Officers, prior to determination of the matter.

2. visit the site – the site was currently neglected, vandalised and under used.  Such a visit would afford Members of the Executive the opportunity to be better informed as regards the nature of the site and to consider opportunities available to improve the same.

The motion was then duly seconded.

Other Members confirmed their agreement with that course of action, stressing that it was important that the above was undertaken by the Executive since they would ultimately have to come to a decision whether or not to dispose of the land. 

In response to Members’ questions, Dr Horne advised that he could not at that moment provide exact figures on the number of patients who lived in the locality as opposed to the City as a whole.  His Practice had, however, been in the area for 100 years, he had looked at all available sites for the new Surgery  (including an unsuccessful approach to St Martins College) and this was now the only option.   Should the project fail, then the Practice would have to move further away to the disadvantage of patients.  

It could be argued that patients could move to alternative practices.  Dr Horne believed that his patients came to his practice as a matter of choice, as was their inherent right.

A Member expressed the view that, whilst the Council had a duty to local residents, it also had a duty to assist where possible with the provision of modern health services which would benefit the patients of that Practice.  It was clearly a difficult dilemma for the Council.

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer made reference to the Best Value Review of Democratic Engagement, commenting that the proposed further consultation should include reference to the new Corporate Consultation Policy which emerged from that Review.

RESOLVED – (1) That it is the recommendation of this Committee that the Executive undertake further public consultation, to include a site visit by the Executive and a public meeting as outlined above.

(2) That the Executive be requested to investigate the manner by which public consultation was undertaken across the Authority, particularly regarding community issues, with a view to making such consultation as wide ranging as possible. 

[The meeting ended at 12 noon]

